Annex 8a Gender Assessment

of the Project

"Enabling implementation of forest sector reform in Georgia to reduce GHG emissions from forest degradation"

Submitted to the Green Climate Fund (GCF)

Written By

Nana Sumbadze, 2019

Table of Contents

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	3
LIST OF TABLES	4
1. Introduction	5
2. GCF and GIZ Guidelines for the Promotion of Gender Equality	6
3. Methodology of the Gender Assessment	7
4. Gender Equality: Georgia by International Indices and National Framework Conditions.	8
5. Gender Equality in the Public Space: Representation and Participation	9
6. Gender Equality in the Private Space: Decision-Making and Time Poverty	15
7. Human Capital	17
8. Gender-specific Patterns of Forest and Fuel Use	23
9. Gender Composition of Staff of the Ministry of Environmental Protection and Agriculture	e 26
10. General Conclusions	27
References	33
Annex 1: Legal provisions and institutional mechanisms for ensuring gender equality in Georgia	36
Annex 2: List of groups and persons consulted	37

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

APA Agency or Protected Areas

CBO Community Based Organisation

CEDEW Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women

CENN Caucasus Environmental NGO Network

DES Department of Environmental Supervision

ENPARD European Neighbourhood Program for Agriculture and Rural Development

EU European Union

GA Gender Assessment

GAP Gender Action Plan

GII Gender Inequality Index

IDP Internally Displaced Person

LEPL Legal Entity of Public Law

MoEPA Ministry of Environmental Protection and Agriculture

MDG Millennium Development Goals

MP Member of Parliament

NDI National Democratic Institute

NFA National Forestry Agency

NGO Non-Government Organisation

SDG Sustainable Development Goals

STEM Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics

UNDP United Nations Development Program

UNFPA United Nations Population Fund

VET Vocational Education and Training

WWF World Wildlife Fund

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	Sakrebulo's gender composition in target municipalities	10
Table 2	Number of members of Council of Civil Advisors	12
Table 3	Population distribution by regions and gender and average number of household members	16
Table 4	Poverty headcount by regions	18
Table 5	Persons with officially recognized disability status according to sex and regions	20
Table 6	Number of incidences of domestic violence in 2013-2018 by regions	21
Table 7	Percentage of married women aged 15-17 by region, area of residence and type of union	22
Table 8	Gender distribution of the staff responsible for forest management in MoEPA	26

1. Introduction

This Gender Analysis and Gender Action Plan has been prepared for the submission to the Green Climate Fund with the proposal "Enabling implementation of forest sector reform in Georgia to reduce GHG emissions from forest degradation". This assessment aims to provide an overview of the gender situation in Georgia, identify gender issues that may be relevant to the project, and to examine potential gender mainstreaming opportunities.

The project aims at reducing emissions from forest degradation through sustainable management of forests as well as promoting energy efficiency and alternative fuels to reduce fuel wood consumption as a main driver of forest degradation. The project will result in the reduction of national GHG emissions, equivalent to approximately 5.2 million tCO2 over seven years implementation period.

Forests play a pivotal role for Georgia: They curb the occurrence of natural hazards and are essential for ensuring protection of water resources and providing clean air. Forests are sources of fuel wood and construction wood materials, provide space for grazing, hunting, collection of berries, food and medicinal plants for family consumption and commercial purposes. The growth of tourism activities increases the recreation value of forests.

Long-term effects that forest exert besides the universal one also have a differential gender effect. Impacts of forest degradation reflect on women more severely than on men, as they are more involved in agriculture, and as primary care givers use water and fuel more than men, are more hardly hit when faced with problems in food production (Schimall, 2015). Besides, the fast-growing hospitality business involves more women than men, who in many cases are owners and managers of guest rooms and small hotels. Therefore, they heavily depend on recreation value of forests. Meanwhile wood cutting and processing, selling of firewood is the main income generating activity of many men, living in the vicinity of forests. Men go and use forests more often than women not only for felling trees, but also for hunting and herding. At the same time, women remain the main consumers of fuel wood, as they manage and control space heating, cooking and water heating.

Effective measures targeting preservation of forests should rest on recognition of needs, interests and capabilities of both, women and men in relation of forest use. Therefore, before planning any policies for forest regeneration the needs of men and women should be recognized and taken into consideration.

Resting on biological features and traditional role differentiation, gender in many respects determines difference in needs, possibilities and responsibilities for women and men. These differences have to be acknowledged and addressed. Although, gender equality is understood as both sexes having equal opportunities, it should stay at the centre of any policy-making or decisions.

In 2015, the UN adopted a set of goals to end poverty, protect the planet, and ensure prosperity for all as part of a new sustainable development agenda. Each of the 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) has specific targets to be achieved over the next 15 year. Gender equality has been mainstreamed across the SDGs, but a whole SDG (SDG 5) is dedicated solely to it, aiming to achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls. It contains nine targets, including: ending all forms of discrimination against women and girls; ending all forms of violence against women and girls; eliminating harmful practices, such as early, forced and child marriage; achieving women's full and effective participation and equal opportunities for leadership at all levels of decision making in political, economic and public life; and, adopting and strengthening sound policies and enforceable legislation for the promotion of gender equality and the empowerment of all women and girls at all levels, among others (UNWOMEN, 2018a).

The proposed project is in line with the aims outlined in the SDGs.

2. GCF and GIZ Guidelines for the Promotion of Gender Equality

According to the GCF's Gender Policy, "proposed projects or programmes submitted to the Fund are required to be aligned with national policies and priorities on gender and with the Fund's gender policy". In the GCF's Action Plan 2019 – 2021 it is further described that core elements include:

- A mandatory <u>initial socioeconomic and gender assessment</u>, complementary to the environmental and social safeguards (ESS) process, which accredited entities will be required to undertake in order to collect baseline data, and to:
 - (i) Determine how the project/programme can respond to the needs of women and men in view of the specific climate change issue to be addressed;
 - (ii) Identify the drivers of change and the gender dynamics in order to achieve the project/programme adaptation or mitigation goals;
 - (iii) Identify and design the specific gender elements to be included in the project/programme activities;
 - (iv) Estimate the implementation budgets;
 - (v) Select output, outcome and impact indicators; and
 - (vi) Design project/programme implementation and monitoring institutional arrangements.
- 2) Gender equitable stakeholders' consultations with the gender parameters provided in the policy.
- 3) Inclusion of gender perspective in the application of the mandatory project/programme social and environmental safeguards in line with project/programme-specific requirements of the Fund's ESS in accordance with decision B.07/02".
- 4) Project screening for gender sensitivity at the various stages of the project preparation, appraisal, approval, and monitoring process, by the relevant bodies (NDAs, accredited entities, the Secretariat)."

The updated GCF Gender Policy and Action Plan 2018 – 2020 build on the previous core elements. The updates and lessons learnt can be summarized in five key aspects:

- The policy emphasizes gender responsiveness rather than gender sensitivity. Being gender responsive means that instead of only identifying gender issues or ensuring a "do no harm" approach, a process will substantially help to overcome historical gender biases. This is in line with the language used in UNFCCC decision COP20 (Lima Work Programme) and the Paris Agreement;
- 2) In addition to requiring gender assessment, the policy suggests a mandatory requirement to submit project-level gender action plans;
- 3) The policy outlines clear requirements at the project inception, implementation, monitoring and reporting stages as well as regarding roles and responsibilities among GCF, Accredited Entities, and National Designated Authorities/focal points;
- 4) The policy aligns with the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), which make explicit commitments to gender equality both as a stand-alone goal on gender equality and women's empowerment in SDG5 and as a cross-cutting theme across all the SDGs; and
- 5) The action plan provides portfolio-level gender-responsive indicators to the Action Plan of the updated Gender Policy, together with indicative budgetary provisions related to knowledge management, capacity development, monitoring, evaluation and learning.

In line with the above mentioned GCF Gender Policy and respective update, GIZ's Safeguards + Gender Management System and Gender Strategy require that a gender analysis is conducted at an early stage

of the preparation phase of a project to identify potentials for promoting gender equality and risks that need to be avoided or at least mitigated through specific measures. The results and recommendations of this analysis are directly considered for the objective, indicators, the methodological approach and the results monitoring system of the project.

3. Methodology of the Gender Assessment

The implementation of the Gender Assessment (GA) and the Gender Action Plan (GAP) used the following methodology and stages:

- Review of all relevant project documentation, including regulatory documentation and the standards that the project will need to abide by;
- Analysis of secondary (existing documentation);
- Information gathering and stakeholder consultation in Tbilisi and the three target regions in Georgia identified by the project and preparation of the stakeholder engagement report;
- Analysis of primary data from stakeholder engagement process;
- Preparation of the GA and GAP.

Procedures of stakeholder engagement were pursued following the review of project documentation and analysis of secondary data. Stakeholder engagement is a tool for identifying and mobilizing project stakeholders. It is the framework for all interactions with stakeholders (central and local government, individuals, associations, groups) that are impacted or have an interest in the project. The purpose of establishing engagement with stakeholders is to establish a transparent two-way communication/dialogue between the project and stakeholders, convey a strong commitment towards meeting the requirements of the GIZ, GCF and understand and manage the needs, interests, fears and motivations of stakeholders, and anticipate potential negative responses from women and men and provide mitigation measures. The aims of stakeholder consultations were defined as follows:

- 1) Introducing the project;
- 2) Identification of impacts and mitigations from stakeholder perspective;
- 3) Understanding stakeholder suggestions and concerns;
- 4) Obtaining a preliminary understanding of barriers towards pro-environment behavior (what drives the current behavior and how rural communities might be motivated to change behavior despite of the value of the felled tree) and understanding of socio-economic, cultural and gender barriers associated with using energy efficient stoves and alternative fuels (for example are there preferences for cooking with fuel wood and what would motivate a change in behavior);
- 5) Assessment from the gender perspective of the level of participation of population in decision-making on community issues and envisaging effective ways for increasing it;
- 6) Estimation of the feeling of ownership of forests and ways for increasing it.
- 7) Assessment of the gender composition of the three departments/institutions of the Ministry of Environmental Protection and Agriculture (MoEPA) (National Forestry Agency, Department of Biodiversity and Forest Policy, Department of Environmental Supervision) responsible for forest management.

Stakeholder consultations were carried out in the period of March 5th 2019 to April, 8th 2019 in Tbilisi, Kakheti, Guria and Mtskheta-Mtianeti regions, jointly with the ESS expert (see also Stakeholder Engagement Report, Annex 7a to the Funding Proposal for details). As a result of the stakeholder mapping process, the following stakeholders were identified and consulted:

Representatives of Georgian Government

- National Forestry Agency (NFA) at the Ministry of Environment Protection and Agriculture;
- Department of Biodiversity and Forest Policy at the Ministry of Environment Protection and Agriculture;
- Department of Environmental Supervision (DES) at the Ministry of Environment Protection and Agriculture (MoEPA);
- Representatives of National Forestry Agency in Kakheti, Guria and Mtskheta-Mtianeti;
- Representatives of regional self-governance of Kakheti, Guria and Mtskheta-Mtianeti;
- Representatives of Municipalities of Telavi, Akhmeta, Kvareli, Dedoplistskaro, Ozurgeti, Lanchkhuti, Chokhatauri, Tianeti.

Population of Kakheti and Guria

Population of the regions were selected with the aim to have representatives of urban and rural population living in close or in more remote distance from forests. Consultations in the following settlements were carried out: Vardisubani, Angokhi, Shilda and Dedoplistkaro in Kakheti region; Zoti, Lesa and Mtispiri in Guria region.

Representatives of ecological NGOs

- Representative of World Wildlife Fund of Georgia
- Representative of Caucasus Environmental NGO Network

Representatives of women's NGOs

- Director of Women's Information Center
- Director of Taso Foundation

In total, 175 persons were consulted, among them 36 percent women and 64 percent men. The list of consulted individuals and groups is presented in Annex 2 of this report.

4. Gender Equality: Georgia by International Indices and National Framework Conditions

Georgia is not among the champions in gender equality. Its standing is rather low in the two most acknowledged international indices of gender inequality carried out annually by UNDP and the World Economic Forum:

According to UNDP Gender Inequality Index (GII), which is a composite measure of inequalities in reproductive health (maternal mortality rate and the adolescent birth ratio), empowerment (share of Parliament seats hold by women and share of women with some secondary education) and labor force participation (proportion of women employed among women in working age population). In 2017, Georgia was ranked 78 among 160 countries (UNDP, 2018a).

Another composite measure of gender equality, Global Gender Gap Index of the World Economic Forum was introduced in 2006 to measure the magnitude of gender-based disparities on four sub-indexes with scoring from 0 to 1. In 2018, Georgia ranked as 99 (score 0.677) among 149 countries, ranking 60 for educational attainment (score 0.996), 85 for economic participation and opportunities (score 0.654), 119

for political empowerment (score 0.093) and 123 for health and survival (score 0.967) (World Economic Forum, 2018).

Popular perception of gender equality in the country is in line with International Indices, pointing at the low level of equality. According to the results of one national survey, less than a quarter of Georgians (25 percent of men, and 21 percent of women) think that there is gender equality in the country (CRRC 2015).

Article 11 of the Georgian Constitution warrants gender equality. Since Declaration of Independence in 1991, Georgia adopted a number of laws and regulations targeted at the achievement of gender equality and became signatory of all main International Conventions on gender equality:

- The Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW)
- Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence (Istanbul Convention)
- UNDP 1325 resolution on women, peace and security
- Georgia is among 193 signatories of the 2030 Agenda of Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs);
 17 principles of sustainable development make explicit commitments to gender equality both as a stand-alone goal and as a cross-cutting theme across all the SDGs' SDG 5 refers to gender equality and has 14 indicators, of which 11have established methodology and standards.

A number of laws dealing with gender equality has been adopted, among them:

- Law of Georgia on Combating Trafficking
- Law of Georgia on the Elimination of Domestic Violence, Protection and Assistance to the Victims of Domestic Violence
- Law of Georgia on Gender Equality

Several institutional mechanisms were established for the achievement of gender equality, and they include:

- Gender Equality Advisory Council in the Parliament with the mandate to develop and monitor action plan for ensuring gender equality
- Gender Equality Department as a standing unit in the structure of the Public Defender's Office
- The Inter-Agency Commission on Gender Equality, Violence against Women and Domestic Violence Issues

Key findings for proposed project

Legal mechanisms warranting gender equality are in place, but they do not ensure equality. The international indices as well as popular perception points on low gender parity. While the project's primary goal is not achieving gender equality, it still aims to promote gender empowerment through making existing legal mechanisms viable.

5. Gender Equality in the Public Space: Representation and Participation

Equality is linked with having power to make decisions. Presentation and participation are therefore necessary conditions.

Representation

In order to be adequately considered, women's concerns have to be voiced and heard. Hence, representation of women in representative, executive bodies and at decision-making level at public and private institutions is necessary, although not sufficient prerequisite for reaching gender equality.

Representation of women in Parliament is low, having only 16 percent of women as MPs, while world average is 23.7 percent (UNWOMEN, 2018a). Three women occupy high posts in Georgian Parliament, one being a deputy chair and two as heads of committees. Lower than in Parliament is the representation of women in self-government, where they comprise only 13 percent of 2058 members of Sakrebulo¹ (City Council). Moreover, out of 64 mayors/governors in the country only one is a woman.

In project regions, the representation of women in Sakrebulo is even lower than country average, women comprise only 12.7 percent of elected members.

and obtained general composition in tanget man					
Municipality	Number				
Widilicipality	Women	Men	Total		
Telavi	3	29	32		
Kvareli	4	23	27		
Akhmeta	2	17	19		
Dedoplistskaro	2	26	28		
Ozurgeti	7	38	45		
Lanchkhuti	5	27	32		
Chokhatauri	6	30	36		
Tianeti	4	23	27		
Total	33	227	260		
%	12.7	87.3	100		

Table 1: Sakrebulo's gender composition in target municipalities

The situation is similar on executive power level. Among eleven ministers, only four are women. These are the Minister of Regional Development and Infrastructure, who at the same time is the Vice Prime Minister, Minister of Justice, Minister of Economy and State Minister for Reconciliation and Civic Equality.

The situation is better in judiciary, where 52 percent of judges are women. Among 58 ambassadors of Georgia only six are women (Women and Men, 2018).

Men form the majority of public servants. Among 74,532 employees of 166 public authorities of Georgia, majority (70.7 percent) are men and 29.3 percent are women. Gender imbalance is especially great in law enforcement agencies, where men comprise 86.2 percent of the staff. The situation is better in all other spheres of employment, where men comprise 53 and women 47 percent of staff. Gender imbalance is especially apparent at high-ranking positions, even excluding male-dominated law enforcement agencies, men occupy 70.3 and women only 29.7 percent of decision-making positions. Inequality is more evident in self-governance bodies where women comprise only 24 percent of high ranked officials (IDFI,2013).

10

¹ Sakrebulo - a representative body, which exercises self-governance in the municipalities as defined by the Organic Law of Georgia on Local Self-Government.

Despite the little representation of women on decision-making positions, the attitude of the population towards female leadership both at national and local levels is positive. Many surveys demonstrated that both, men and women favor women's participation in public sphere. For example, Population's Life Experiences in Georgia Survey (EBRD, 2016) found that 92.5 percent of men and 95.6 percent of women think that women make good local leaders. Further, 89.5 percent of men and 93.4 percent of women consider that women are as competent as men to occupy the position of either the president or the prime minister of the country. According to an NDI poll Georgians believe that there are too few women in parliament and self-governance, therefore 63 percent support quota legislation to increase women's representation (NDI, 2018).

Participation

Civic participation in the country is low. Like some other post-communist countries Georgia can be defined as in a state of a "never ending transition to democracy", with public space characterized by powerless citizens, a dominating state and a lack of issue-driven debate on public policy (Lutsevych, 2013). The population is rarely involved in decision-making on important country issues.

Voting dynamics over years are stable and low: In Parliamentary elections voters' turnout in 2008 was 53.2 percent, 59.3 percent in 2012 and 51.6 percent in 2016. The voting rate on presidential elections was 46.1 percent in 2013 and 56.2 percent in 2018 run off (IDFI, 2019).

The organic law of Georgia on Local Self Government (2014) provides the legal framework for ensuring public participation.

Article 85 obliges self-government to ensure participation of citizen in the activities of municipality, including sessions of Municipal bodies. The law lists five mechanisms for civil participation in local decision-making processes, these being:

- I. A general Assembly of settlement, which shall be duly constitute if it is attended by at least 20 percent of its members'
- II. A Petition;
- III. A Council of Civil Advisers; a deliberative body of a municipality Gamgebeli, or a Mayor or a district Gamgebeli, which shall be composed of entrepreneurial legal entities, NGOs and of the municipality population, comprising at least ten members, with one third of representatives of one gender at least;
- IV. Participation in the sessions of Municipality Sakrebulo and sessions of its commission;
- V. Hearing reports on the work performed by Gamgebeli/Mayor of the municipality and by a member of Municipality Sakrebulo.

However, these legal provisions do not warrant participation. National Assessment of Georgian Municipalities points that only 7 percent of population is informed about the work of municipalities. Advisory Councils do not actually operate, in some municipalities they have not even been formed (IDFI, 2017). According to the study of public policy (Transparency International, 2014), only 4 percent of surveyed attended any session of Municipal council, and only 30 percent think that Local Government represents the interests of people like them. A gender difference in these perceptions was not indicated in this study.

Council of Civil Advisors

Results of the consultations in the framework of the project are in line with above cited estimations. Council of Civil Advisors still has not been established in every municipality. Among eight municipalities, which were consulted by the project, two-Tianeti and Akhmeta do not have a council, and in remaining

six municipalities, councils have been established only recently and have not yet met (Telavi municipality) or meet once in 3 or 4 months and are not effective. Women constitute 39 percent of Civil Advisory Councils in studied municipalities.

Table 2: Number of members of Council of Civil Advisors

Municipality	Nu	umber	
wurncipanty	Women	Men	Total
Telavi	4	8	12
Kvareli	5	6	11
Akhmeta			n/a
Dedoplistskaro	3	9	12
Ozurgeti	9	6	15
Lanchkhuti	4	6	10
Chokhatauri	4	12	16
Tianeti			n/a
Total	29	47	76
%	38.2	61.8	100

Source: Information of municipalities

In fact, the only way a mayor communicates with the population is through the mayor's trustees. Such mechanism operates in each of the target regions. Each settlement or a group of small size settlements has a trustee that is appointed by the mayor. This trustee acts as a liaison between the population and the municipality, spreads information and mobilizes population. During consultations, all interviewed members of municipalities pointed out that face-to-face communication with the population, mainly through trustees, but also through meetings in villages, is the most effective way of communication.

In Kakheti regional office, the male representative evaluated the engagement of its population as very low. He accounted this to the lack of trust towards authorities.

"Generally speaking, people think that their ideas will not be considered."

The same reason for low level of public engagement was cited in Kvareli municipality.

Indirect indication of the validity of such explanation comes from a positive example of participation and women's involvement in decision-making process, associated with the renewal of "The Village Development Program" by the Ministry of Infrastructure and Local Self-Governance. The Ministry assigns a fixed amount of funds to each village, depending on the size of the settlement. To this sum local municipality adds half of its amount from local budget. The decision on selecting the project to be implemented in the community is made by majority vote at the settlement assembly, which is considered eligible if it consists at least of 30 persons of the other gender. In the project implementation phase, the local population will be hired as manual workers.

"Village Development Program serves as a perfect tool for the engagement of population in dialogue. It is also a great opportunity for the government to collect information on problems in community" (Male regional administration representative of Kakheti).

Mayor's advisors on gender

Special legal provisions are made for increasing women's participation in self-governing bodies. Amendments to the Law on Gender Equality, adopted in July 2017 points out that a mayor can determine the civil servant responsible for gender equality issues. As no provision was made in the law regarding building capacity of the mayor's advisor on gender issues, it often is of formal nature and does not

contribute to promoting gender equality. Some municipalities, e.g. Tianeti, have an advisor, and she combines advising on gender issues with her position as the Mayor' assistant. The situation in Kvareli is similar where the advisor also attends to other duties and is not paid for advising on gender issues and does not have a job description for the position. In Guria, none of the three municipalities has a position of an advisor on gender issues. In Telavi however, Dedoplistskaro and Akhmeta municipalities, the gender advisor is paid for this position and has a job description.

The formal character of gender advisors is stressed in UNDP Gender Equality Report. As a result of the situation review, the report proposes to strengthen the effectiveness of gender equality mechanisms at the sub-national level by, a) formalizing the gender focal point positions; b) ensuring their presence in all 64 municipalities; c) standardizing job descriptions for gender focal points and ensuring their continuous training (UNDP, 2018b).

Women rooms

In order to strengthen women's participation, since 2012 municipalities are supposed to have women's rooms. The idea of a women's room according to the regional administration of Kakheti is to create a venue for a dialogue between stakeholders, women and men alike. All municipalities in Kakheti have Women's Rooms. They were established in 2018 by Mercy Corps and EKS/ESPER, so that the region now has eight women's rooms, seven in municipalities and one in the Azeri inhabited village of lormugalo. The activities carried out in this space so far are limited to giving advice about municipality functions, copying materials and looking after children while caregivers visit authorities. Gender advisors do not have any strategic plans for using the rooms, although some, e.g. in Akhmeta are currently working on it. The room is mostly seen as a space for arranging meetings with persons with disabilities and organizing language courses. Today, not having the overall strategy, the effectiveness of the rooms depends on activity and creativity of their managers. The rooms in all municipalities of Kakheti are equipped in a similar way, with a sofa, shelves, a table and chairs, and table and chairs for children, a copying machine and a computer.

"Now we are in the process of defining operational strategy of Women's Rooms in region in order to make them effective and more vibrant" (Female representative of regional administration in Kakheti).

Note that Guria and Mtsketa-Mtianeti municipalities do not have Women's Rooms.

NGOs and CSOs

Voluntary organisations are considered as the most common venues of participation. The Non-governmental sector is well developed in Georgia, although its distribution is very uneven. The overwhelming majority is located in the capital Tbilisi. Presently, 32 women's NGOs are active in Georgia. There are more organisations present in the regions where donors have been active.

About 50 NGOs are working on environmental issues and are considered to be active in the country. Most of their work is focused on climate change, water contamination, waste management, forests and biodiversity (The Centre of Environmental Information and Education, 2014).

In the consulted regions, the NGO sector is regarded as underdeveloped. In total, ten NGOs are registered in Kakheti region included NGO "Pankisi Elderly Women's Council" in Pankisi Gorge. Further, 16 NGOs are registered in Guria and two explicitly work on gender-related topics – "Women for Guria" and "Women's Initiative Group". 21 NGOs are represented in Mtskheta Mtianeti and two work for women empowerment in the region - Women's Association "Bazaleti" and "Women for Healthy Future". The consultations with the governmental sector as well as with the local population stated that the NGO

sector is not active on regional or municipal level. The only exception where the NGO sector is prominently active is Pankisi Gorge of Kakheti Region. Some NGOs based in Tbilisi are working on gender issues in the regions, e.g. Taso in Guria and "Women for Peace" in Dedoplistskaro.

Community Based Organisations (CBOs) are also rare. In Mtsketa-Mtianeti there is only one in Kazbegi, in Guria there are two. Situation is much better in Kakheti. Members of Kakheti regional administration pointed to their positive experience with CBOs.

"The decisions are made more easily and effectively in the villages which have CBOs".

The majority of existing community organisations in Kakheti are headed by women and are selected by majority vote.

Cooperatives

Despite several attempts to boost creation of business cooperatives, their number is rather limited. Within the country, there are 1,538 registered agricultural cooperatives with 13,677 persons of which 3,674 are women. Among them are 61 cooperatives in which all members are women, numbering 389 persons (UNWOMEN, 2019b)

The biggest number of cooperatives in targeted regions is in Kakheti, where more than 100 cooperatives operate. Their members are mostly men. However, in donor-funded cooperatives, women's participation is conditioned and it works well. For example, there are cooperatives for honey production, which entirely consists of women. Mostly female members form the association of Kakheti are honey producers. Animal husbandry and viticulture cooperatives are predominantly male.

In Guria, 45 cooperatives are registered: 22 in Lanchkhuti, 13 in Ozurgeti and 10 in Chokhatauri.

In Tianeti municipality (Mtskheta-Mtianeti region) twelve cooperatives are operative. Within the framework of EU funded ENPARD program in Mtskheta-Mtianeti, some fruit processing small factories were opened. Tianeti factory is a cooperative comprising eleven members, out of which seven are women. The forest fruits and herbs, but also fruits from plots of local population, are dried both by solar and electric power. During the season, the factory employs additional 200 persons.

While women head many NGOs and CBOs, business cooperatives are rather headed by men. However, some donor projects make the participation of women as a requirement. In these cases, women are usually among the leaders.

Although the majority of existing cooperatives in Georgia are formed in agriculture sector, there are three local gender sensitive energy cooperatives which have been set up in three regions of Imereti, Samegrelo and Mtskheta-Mtianeti. The cooperatives' main goal is to produce and promote renewable energy and energy-efficient solutions in a gender-sensitive way by replacing the use of fuelwood and fossil fuels in rural households, small businesses, and public buildings. They are not womens' cooperative per se, but gender-sensitive in the sense that in their charter is established so that their board should be at least 40% women or men. Those cooperatives were established with support of the NGOs Women Engage for a Common Future (WECF) and Greens Movement of Georgia.

The main product of the energy cooperatives is solar water heaters, however due to the lack of demand in the market and sales they are not dynamic cooperatives. Trained energy ambassadors are also there who have committed themselves to spread awareness on energy-efficient technologies in rural areas.

Current activity status of gender-sensitive/women cooperatives in the EE/AF sector is low, however strengthening their role is possible during GCF project implementation via encouraging the involvement

of EE/AF gender-sensitive cooperatives in the supply chain of raw materials for alternative fuel production and involvement of trained energy ambassadors in consumer awareness creation about the forest sector reform and other EE-AF solutions.

Key findings for proposed project

- Representation of women in national and local representative and executive bodies is not adequate;
- The level of participation of the local population in decision-making on local issues is not adequate;
- The reason for the lack of public involvement is the feeling that one's position will not be considered;
- The self-governance provides a structure for citizen's participation, but it is not effective: Citizen's
 Advisory Councils are not even established in many municipalities and where they are established,
 they do not function effectively;
- In regions, voluntary organisations are few and are far from being vibrant. Community organisations with elected heads are effective, but are rare so far;
- Number of cooperatives is different among target regions, with the biggest number been in Kakheti and the smallest in Mtskheta-Mtianeti, but still is small;
- The main channel of communication of citizens with self-governance bodies is face to face, through a trustee, appointed by the Mayor;
- Municipalities have two mechanisms focused on women's empowerment: The position of a gender advisor to Mayor and Women's Room in municipality. However, not all municipalities have either advisor or women's room. In Kakheti region where rooms are in place, they do not function effectively.
- The project should seek to involve with women's organisations, e.g. in providing advocacy and
 organizing information campaigns to increase women's visibility and generate knowledge within the
 community on the key role women play for the successful implementation of EE-AF solutions.

6. Gender Equality in the Private Space: Decision-Making and Time Poverty

Next to public space, gender inequality is also apparent in private space. Women own less material resources than men do, exercise less power in family decision-making process and experience time poverty due to a higher load of non-paid work.

Traditional gender role division in Georgia is still very common, especially in rural areas. It is supported and practiced by both women and men. Gender roles refer to ownership and decision-making, stressing man's role of provider for the family and woman's role as home keeper. Survey results confirm such attitude as 85.1 percent of men and 81.6 percent of women think that woman's most important role is to keep family going, 68.3 percent of men and 59.0 percent of women think that it is better for everyone if the man earns money and woman takes care of home and children (UNWOMEN, 2018).

Household composition

There are more men- than women-headed households, which account for 39 percent in Georgia. The share of women headed households is bigger in urban settlements (GEOSTAT, 2018). Among 34 percent of single member households, women comprise 28 percent. This tendency could be explained on the one hand by a higher life expectancy of women and higher share of unmarried women compared to unmarried men. In general, women-headed households are more vulnerable to poverty (UNDP, 2017).

Households comprise on average 3.3 persons. In Kakheti and Guria the number is 3.2 and in Mtskheta-Mtianeti 2.1.

Table 3: Population distribution by regions and gender, and average number of household members

Region	Population	Male %	Female %	Average number of HH members
Georgia	3,713,804	47.7	52.3	3.3
Tbilisi	1,108,717	45.4	54.6	3.3
Imereti	533,906	48.4	51.6	3.1
KvemoKartli	423,986	49.2	50.8	3.7
Ajara	333,953	48.8	51.2	4.0
Samegrelo-ZemoSvaneti	330,761	48.1	51.9	3.3
Kakheti	318,583	49.0	51.0	3.2
ShidaKartli	263,382	48.7	51.3	3.3
Guria	113,350	48.2	51.8	3.2
Samtske-Javakheti	160,504	48.9	51.1	3.6
Mtskheta-Mtianeti	94,573	50.4	49.6	3.1
Racha-Lechkhumi and KvemoSvaneti	32,089	48.6	51.4	2.5

Source: UNFPA

Ownership of family assets

The Law on Gender Equality (Article 10.1) ensures equal ownership rights to men and women. Although inheritance practice is most often founded on customary law and favors men in ownership rights of parental house and land plots. In households with adult male members property is usually registered on male's name. This practice accounts for the gender-based disproportion in ownership, it is more common among men than among women. Ownership of dwelling, as well as means for agriculture and animal husbandry is higher among men. About 80 percent of men and 76 percent of women report ownership of dwelling. Men own 62.3 percent of agricultural parcels, 53.4 percent of large livestock, and 66.7 percent of large agricultural equipment. (GEOSTAT, 2018). Land parcels owned by women are smaller than those owned by men (UNWOMEN, 2015).

In the project regions women own in Guria 43.8 percent of agricultural land plots, in Kakheti 39.1 percent and in Mtskheta-Mtianeti 39.1 percent (UNWOMEN 2018b).

Decision-making power

Obtaining objective information on as who makes final decisions at home is not an easy task. As a rule, opinions differ among spouses and surveys often do not show similar results. E.g. According to the EBRD (2016) survey, decision-making power more often rests with men. In line with the existing practice majority considers this rightful. Both women (56 percent) and men (76 percent) think that man should make decisions at home. 57.8 percent of men and 42.2 percent of women reported making decisions over spending agricultural income (EBRD, 2016). Another survey points to making mostly joint decisions on spending income. This refers to income from selling agriculture products (73 percent), salaries (71 percent), income from business (67 percent) and informal employment (64 percent), to pensions and government benefits (49 percent). Whenever decisions are made mainly by one spouse, in all cases except spending income from business, more women than men make decisions (UNWOMEN, 2018a).

During project consultations, the consulted population declared that spouses or the whole family mostly make the decisions jointly, although some claimed that the household member with the higher income had more power, and this could be either men or women, although in reality most often it was the man.

Time poverty and household tasks

One of the problems women face is time poverty. The amount of household tasks and caring activities most often coupled with employment and/or farming do not leave much time to women for rest, entertainment and personal development. The lack of access to kindergartens in many regions further aggravates the problem - the only exception in the consultations being Dedoplistskaro.

Women perform the majority of household tasks. About 46.3 percent of them are performed solely by women, while only 23.7 percent of them are done solely by men, the remaining 30 percent are performed jointly (Gender and Generation Survey, 2010). Making repairs and paying bills are the only tasks where men outnumber women (UNDP, 2017). Besides household tasks, women devote much of their time to the care of the children or sick family members. According to survey, women spend 45 hours a week on household tasks and caring for children, old and ill family members while men spend only 15 hours (UNWOMEN, 2018b).

Women are also more engaged in farming and agricultural works working 80.33 days more than men. Women work 344.25 days per year, while men work 263.92 days. Women also spend more days in animal husbandry. The largest gap, constituting 130 days is noted in Kakheti region. Gender division is apparent in many agricultural and farming activities and types of work done. Poultry and small animal husbandry usually are seen as one of the women's duties, while men and women do husbandry of larger animals jointly. If men are engaged more in income-generating agricultural and farming works, women usually spend more time in subsistence farming; e.g. men spend 91.34 days and women 54.76 for working in crops value chains (UNWOMEN, 2016).

Key findings for proposed project

- Despite existing provisions ensuring equality in ownership, men own more material assets than women.
- Decisions at household levels are mostly done jointly by spouses, but in cases of disagreement men more often have a final say;
- Women face time poverty as they perform the majority of household chores. Besides, they bear the
 main responsibility for caring after children and sick family members and all this is often coupled
 with paid employment or/and subsistence farming.

7. Human Capital

Poverty

Poverty associated with high unemployment constitutes one of the main problem of the country. With Per Capita GDP in 2017 being 4,100 USD (World Bank, 2018) 32 percent of population lives under 2.5 USD per day. 18.8 percent of rural and 14.3 percent of urban dwellers are qualified as persistent poor (WB, 2016). According to Geostat, the number of people living in poverty declined from 38.8% in 2007 to 21.9% in 2017 (Geostat, 2018). Georgia counts 258,595 Internally Displaced Persons (IDPs) out of a total population of 3.72 million, many of whom, like those experiencing extreme poverty, are particularly disadvantaged regarding the access to basic services and social inclusion. Children are at a higher risk of poverty than any other age group. Households headed by women, big size families and families with children under 15 are particularly vulnerable to poverty as well. Households with children comprise 78 percent of households living in extreme poverty, the higher the number of children in the household, the greater the poverty risk (UNDP, 2017).

Poverty rates not only differ across settlement type or family composition, but across regions as well.

Table 4: Poverty headcount by regions (2.5 USD a day)

No	Region	Percent
1	ShidaKartli	51.9
2	Mtskheta-Mtianeti	49.3
3	Guria	45.3
4	KvemoKartli	42.4
5	Samegrelo & ZemoSvaneti	36.8
6	Kakheti	35.3
7	Racha-Lechkhumi & KvemoSvaneti	34.6
8	Imereti	34.6
9	Ajara	31.9
10	Tbilisi	18.6
11	Samtskhe-Javakheti	17.6

Source: World Bank, 2016

As can be seen in the Table 4, the targeted project regions are among those experiencing high rates of poverty. In Mtskheta-Mtianeti the poverty rate accounts for 49.3 percent, in Guria 45.3 and in Kakheti 35.3 percent.

Poverty was cited as the most urgent problem during consultations. All prospective decisions upon purchasing energy-efficient stoves, insulation and use of alternative fuels were considered mostly only in regard to the prices.

Economy and Employment

As stated earlier, one of the main reasons for poverty is high unemployment. According to official statistics 12.7 percent of the population is unemployed, but real numbers are much higher, as those having plots are considered as employed (GEOSTAT, 2019). According to the 2014 Census, only 36.3 percent of employed men and 28.6 percent of employed women are hired workers (Khakkert & Sumbadze, 2017). More men (63 percent) than women (51 percent) are employed among the economically-active population (GEOSTAT, 2018). In 2018, the ratio of female to male labor force participation was 73.4 percent, higher than the world average of 67.3 (World Bank, 2018a).

More than 23 percent of the population is engaged in informal employment, with men and women equally involved in it. Informal employment is more widely spread in rural than in urban areas. The majority (60 percent) work in agriculture, 23 percent provide different services, 8 percent, mostly men, are busy with repairs, 7 percent, mostly women, are doing domestic work and 6 percent are in sales (UNWOMEN, 2018b).

The gender wage gap can be considered as rather big, which amounted to 427 GEL in 2017. Men earned 1,197 GEL against women earning only 770 GEL. Difference in income is accounted by both horizontal and vertical segregation. The horizontal segregation is the result of women's choice of traditionally female professions, which are the least remunerated. Women mostly can be found in such professions as life science and health; teaching professionals or associate professionals; and customer services clerks. Men are most occupied in the armed forces; they are legislators, general managers, physical, mathematical and engineering science professionals or associate professionals. In 2015, 47.2 percent of women were employed in the three sectors health, education and culture (World Bank 2018b).

In all professions, vertical segregation is also present, with women occupying lower positions than men and correspondingly earning less. For example, women comprise 65 percent of medical staff, but are usually rarely found on high managerial and hence well-paid positions (GEOSTAT, 2018).

Employed women often experience dual burden as they have to fulfill their obligations at work and at home. The Labor Code of Georgia often is criticized for not corresponding to internationally accepted standards. Compensated Maternity leave amounts to 126 days (Article 27 of Labor Code). Additional parental leave amounts to a minimum two weeks per year, maximum 12 weeks until the child turns five years old and can be given to childcare-giver of either sex. The Law does not provide any protection to pregnant women from being dismissed by the employer, pressing women to restrain from using maternal leave. In the private sector, the provision of maternity leave is at the discretion of the employer. The state warrants only a one-time payment in the amount of 1,000 GEL.

Agriculture is the biggest sector of employment, as approximately 43.4 percent of country's territory is designated as agricultural land. It employs 50.9 percent of the active population, 54.1 percent of which are women. However, women are more engaged in low-value-added and a small-scale agricultural production (UNWOMEN, 2018c). About 40 percent grant beneficiaries of the programme "Produce in Georgia" are women, but this concerns only small and medium size businesses (SMEs). There are no women among large-scale grant beneficiaries. Gender equality issues are not reflected in the Regional Development Strategies 2017-2021 and are not detailed in Georgia's Rural Development Strategy 2017-2020.

The stakeholder consultations demonstrated that although the population speaks of economic activation of women in recent years, and that in many household women are the main generators of income, men still remain the principal earners. The main economic activities in the studied regions concern: agriculture, animal husbandry, services and employment in public institutions. Many women are employed in public institutions, such as schools, kindergartens and municipalities.

Small-scale agriculture and farming constitute the main income and subsistence sources for the local population. In Guria, seasonal work in Turkey also plays a significant role. In Kakheti wine production, grain and sunflower harvesting, as well as animal husbandry are the main income sources. Vineyards are associated also with development of touristic activities. The wine route – a network of vineyards, often with adjoining restaurants and guesthouses - is a favourable touristic attraction, especially during autumn. While in wine production more men than women are engaged, the opposite can be said of hospitality business that is more in the women's hands.

In all types of agricultural works and animal husbandry, both women and men are equally engaged. Nonetheless, the majority of tasks are gender-specific. In animal farms, men are occupied with herding and hey production, while women are busy in production of milk products. In agriculture, mechanical works are entirely done by men, while women are assigned to hoeing. Both women and men work as daily hired labourers. Here, in most cases the work is also gender specific. In all regions, there are organized teams of workers. In Kakheti, these are female, male and mixed gender teams, in Guria mostly mixed gender. The teams are well organized, ensure contracts and transportation. Women teams are also mostly led by women. Men and women get equal pay, the amount of course depends on the task. It fluctuates between 30 and 50 GEL in Guria and Kakheti. In wine factories, women are employed for sticking labels to bottles and for doing similar tasks.

In Guria, the main crop is maize. Hazelnuts have been the main import product of the region, but in recent years pests have destroyed them. In Guria many women work in sewing factories in Poti where they commute daily. In total, 200 women are employed in Ozurgeti in sewing factories of famous brands.

Unemployment is the main obstacle for men and women equally throughout the country – the same applies to the targeted regions. It stimulates both migration to other regions in Georgia as well as migration to other countries. Mountainous villages are especially threatened, e.g. in Mtskheta-Mtianeti region out of 289 villages, 50 are deserted, in addition in 50 villages the population does not exceed ten persons.

The division of labour in the concerned regions is evident as cited previously in this report. Generally, women are involved in domestic activities providing subsistence and care to the household while men are more involved with monetized activities. There is a risk that the project will further accentuate the division of labour and benefits for women are not maximized if no actions are taken to minimize this risk. Section 10 therefore describes the proposed measures to ensure the positive benefits for women are maximized.

Health

Women's life expectancy in Georgia exceeds men's by 8.6 years - 77.2 years for women and 68.6 years for men in 2014. Women constitute 62.2 percent among those over 65 years of age in Georgia. In total, 40 percent of men and 25 percent of women evaluate their health as good or very good in representative survey (CRRC, 2018), although the share of those with registered disability status is higher among male adult population, being 2.8 percent, than among women (2.4 percent) (Hakkert & Sumbadze, 2017).

As can be seen from Table 5 in the targeted project regions occurrence of disability is high. In Guria 3.4 percent of males and 3.1 percent of females, in Kakheti 3.1 percent of males and 2.5 percent of females and in Mtskheta-Mtianeti 3.1 percent of males and 2.6 percent of females have a registered disability status.

Table 5: Persons with officially recognized disability status according to sex and regions.

Region	Population Male	Disabled Male	%	Population Female	Disabled Female	%
Tbilisi	502,890	11,115	2.2	605,827	10,986	1.8
Adjara	162,928	4,104	2.5	171,025	4,319	2.5
Guria	54,660	1,886	3.4	58,690	1,822	3.1
Imereti	258,598	9,691	3.7	275,308	8,954	3.2
Kakheti	156,154	4,886	3.1	162,429	4,067	2.5
Mtskheta-Mtianeti	47,645	1,469	3.1	46,928	1,224	2.6
Racha-Lechkhumi&KvemoSvaneti	15,584	887	5.7	16,505	935	5.7
Samegrelo&ZemoSvaneti	159,070	4,779	3.0	171,691	4,572	2.7
Samtskhe-Javkheti	78,521	2,113	2.7	81,983	1,849	2.3
KvemoKartli	208,532	3,685	1.8	215,454	3,355	1.6
ShidaKartli	128,282	4,454	3.5	135,100	3,789	2.8
Georgia	1,772,864	49,069	2.8	1,940,940	45,872	2.4

Source: Calculated based on the 2014 General Population Census

Maternal mortality remains a problem. In 2013, World Bank estimations show that it was 23 per 100 000 childbirths (Transparency International, 2016).

Education

Georgia has a good record concerning education. Girls constitute 47 percent of basic level and 49 percent of high school graduates. Girls outperform boys in national exams in almost all subjects, including Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics (STEM). The share of girls and boys is

similar among Vocational Education and Training (VET) graduates, but with 54 percent girls form the majority of University students (Sumbadze, 2015).

Domestic violence and early marriage

Domestic violence and early marriages are the barriers to health and education, concerning in much greater extent women than men. About 81 percent of population considers domestic violence and 72 percent the early marriages as problems (NDI, 2018). The cases of domestic violence are high and since 2015 show 50 percent increase, though some experts account this not to higher incidence rates, but rather to higher reporting. Incidences of domestic and gender-based violence correspond to global and regional averages (WHO, 2013). In 2017, 3,599 women and 497 men were registered as victims of domestic violence and 393 women and 3,492 men as perpetrators (IDIF, 2019).

Regions of Georgia differ by the reporting incidences of domestic violence. In years 2013-2018, the least number of incidences were registered in Guria, while in other targeted by the project region, Kakheti, the number was one of the highest in the country. When the number of incidences are calculated concerning population, Kakheti ranks second (0.25 percent) and Mtskheta-Mtianeti third (0.24 percent) by the share of registered incidences, while Guria has one of the smallest share (0.16 percent).

Table 6: Number of incidences of domestic violence in 2013-2018 by regions

Region	Number of incidences	Population	%
Samtske-Javakheti	421	160,504	0.26
Kakheti	784	318,583	0.25
Mtskheta-Mtianeti	231	94,573	0.24
Imereti and Racha-lechkhumi	1166	565,995	0.21
ShidaKartli	527	263,382	0.20
Ajara	648	333,953	0.19
Guria	187	113,350	0.16
KvemoKartli	702	423,986	0.16
Tbilisi	1779	1,108,717	0.16
Samegrelo-ZemoSvaneti	340	330,761	0.10
Georgia	6,785	3,713,804	0.18

Source: Calculations based on IDFI and UNFPA data

Nonetheless, incidences of domestic violence are much higher than officially registered. A 2017 nationwide study conducted by UNWOMEN revealed that one of every seven women experienced sexual abuse during her lifetime. Study findings indicate that women and men show a high degree of tolerance towards physical violence against women in relationships, as almost one quarter of women (22 percent) and one third of men (31 percent) believe that beating the wife is justified at least under some circumstances. Moreover, almost one quarter of all women (23 percent) and nearly half of all men (42 percent) believe that a wife should obey her husband even if she disagrees (UNWOMEN, 2018).

A World Bank study on gender-based violence in Georgia (WB, 2017) identified vulnerable domestic violence groups. Compared to the others, women who got married before the age of 18 were much more likely to suffer emotional abuse, as well as sexual and physical violence. The analysis demonstrates that respondents with stressed partners, who are unemployed, regularly drink alcohol and stay away from home, report higher levels of violence. Over half of all women declared they had no personal income, compared to less than a quarter of men. Men also control most household assets. Even in the cases where women are the legal owners of the property, often the men still control the wealth. Women often lack the job skills or networking capabilities to find work and achieve economic independence. This makes them dependent on their spouses. Therefore, they cannot easily report abusive behavior without risking their own economic survival. It is not expected that the project will increase domestic violence, This has not been considered an impact nor risk during the assessment

process and stakeholder consultations. On the contrary, the project will bring awareness regarding gender issues and will empower women through the implementation of the mitigation proposed measures. Women will not be forced to participate in the employment, business, and community opportunities of the project. These sensitivities will be identified and properly communicated to ensure that they are managed if they do occur.

Another problem impeding development of human capital is early marriage. According to information provided by the Georgian Ministry of Justice, in 2015, 611 child marriages were registered. In 2016, there decreased to only five. The number of parents who were still minors when registering the birth of a child also declined from 1,449 in 2015 to 1,278 in 2016. However, the figures for the number of minor parents having children considerably exceed the figures on early marriage, clearly indicating that the phenomenon continues, but marriages are not registered due to constrains introduced by law. The legal minimum age for marriage is established at 18 years. An amendment to Article 1108 of the Civil Code in 2015 postulates that for the marriage of a person younger than 18 years a court decision is needed.

Early marriage negatively reflects on the mother's and newborn's health. It restricts women's education and hence her chances for employment and prosperity. Early marriage very often results in dropping out of school. In 2015, 408 pupils aged 13-17 left schools because of marriage. Dropout for the reason of marriage is more common among girls than boys. Even when married girls want to continue school education, they encounter resistance, as parents of their classmates protest and say they do not want their children to have classes together with married women (Sumbadze, 2015).

The surveys noted above demonstrate that early marriage often makes woman more vulnerable to domestic violence (World Bank, 2017). Early marriages are rooted in customs and traditions closely linked with religion and ethnicity. UNFPA (2014c) found that in the Kvemo-Kartli region 32 percent of married women among the Azeri were married before the age of 18, while five percent got married at the age of 13-14, and 16 percent at the age of 15-16. As can be seen from Table 8, Kakheti (12.4 percent) and Guria (10.2 percent) have a high share of married women younger than 18 years (Hakkert & Sumbadze, 2017).

Table 7: Percentage of married women aged 15-17 by region, area of residence and type of union (all marriages and only registered marriages)

Region		Urban	Rural		Total	
		Registered	AII	Registered	AII	Registered
Tbilisi	2.6	0.8	8.8	2.3	2.7	0.9
Adjara	9.9	4.5	8.8	4.7	9.4	4.6
Guria	9.6	2.9	10.5	4.1	10.2	3.7
Imere	5.7	2.0	8.2	3.0	6.9	2.5
Kakheti	9.0	1.7	13.5	4.1	12.4	3.5
Mtskheta-Mtianeti	3.2	0.6	5.0	0.9	4.5	0.8
Racha-Lechkhumi&KvemoSvane	2.5	1.3	3.4	0.4	3.1	0.6
Samegrelo&ZemoSvaneti	6.4	2.9	8.6	3.6	7.7	3.3
Samtskhe-Javakhe	4.9	1.3	6.8	2.6	6.2	2.2
KvemoKartli	6.0	1.2	20.8	6.4	14.4	4.2
ShidaKartli	4.1	1.7	7.9	2.2	6.3	2.0
Georgia	4.4	1.5	10.9	3.8	7.1	

Source: Hakkert & Sumbadze, 2017

Key findings for proposed project

- Poverty is a main problem of the country as one third of the population lives on less than 2.5 USD a day.
- Unemployment is the main reason of poverty; it is higher among men, than women.
- Gender division of labour is evident in the proposed project regions. Men are more involved in monetized activities than women.
- Agriculture is the biggest sector for employment.
- Women spend more time than men in agricultural works, although men are more occupied in value added chains, while women are busier in subsistence farming.
- The majority of agricultural tasks are gender-specific.
- Wage Gender Gap constitutes 427 GEL and is accounted by horizontal and vertical gender segregation.
- Women's life expectancy by 8.6 years exceeds mens'. Women constitute 62.2 percent of persons over 65.
- Women have slightly better educational attainment than men.
- Domestic violence and early marriages are the main impediments of human capital they are more
 frequent and have heavier consequences for women than men. There is an opportunity to use the
 project to bring awareness regarding gender issues, including domestic violence and its impacts.

8. Gender-specific Patterns of Forest and Fuel Use

Forest use

The forests are used both by men and women, but with different intensity and purpose. Men go to forests much more frequently than women and they do this more for economic gain, e.g. for obtaining fuel wood and construction materials - not only for home consumption, but also for sale. In case of use of forests for non-timber products, men again do this for commercial means, collecting mostly mushrooms, chestnuts, walnuts, bladder nuts and decorative plants. Women restrain from going to forests due to threat of being attacked by animals. However, in cases when they go, they collect dewberries,

raspberries, bilberries, cornelian cherries, "Ganzili"-wild garlic, dog rose and herbs mostly for household consumption, but also for commercial purposes.

Non-timber products are unavailable in wet forests, i.e. forests that stand on wetlands. In Guria, there are no plants to collect for consumption and even taking fuel wood out of such forests is very difficult and time-consuming, especially in the raining season.

Many people are using forests as pastures. Here, men are more involved with herding.

Fuel use

Wood for fuel is used universally for heating. Everywhere, notwithstanding having or not having piped gas, people in Georgia use fuel wood for heating. The overwhelming majority of the population heats only one room irrespective of either the size of the house or the number of the household members. In rare cases, two rooms are heated. The public institutions are also mostly heated by fuel wood or briquettes, only in rare cases large schools have a central gas heating system.

People most often pay for fuel wood, but many depend heavily on obtaining it out of the forest for free. As one of the villagers commented:

"Why should we buy fuel wood, when it is in abundance behind our houses?"

During consultations such opinions were mainly heard from the villagers living in mountainous areas, where forests are close to their houses. They also expressed great discontent with the activities of licensed enterprises that were cutting trees there.

In Guria, some villagers have plots where they grow trees for fuel. These are rapidly growing species, elms and acacia, that they cut and use as fuel wood.

Fuel wood is usually cut in the forest by men, this may be a household member or a hired person. However, further splitting of wood, carrying it home and putting it in stoves is performed by women. So in fact, women are rather the ones who control the consumption of fuel wood.

Besides heating, cooking and warming water, fuel wood is used for fireplaces, traditional baking of bread, distilling "Chacha"- spirit beverage and making preserves.

Nowadays, in many kindergartens in Guria and Dedoplistskaro, briquettes are used. Teachers, who are almost exclusively female, are quite content with them.

"We are very satisfied with briquettes, they are easy in use and depending on the type of tree they are made of, give much warmth" (Teacher of a kindergarten in Lesa).

The only problem in Guria is the strorage where humidity is high, which negatively affects the quality of the briquettes.

Use of stoves

Some portion of the population uses more-energy efficient (the so called "Svanetian stoves", which last for about 5 years). However, majority uses the cheaper, traditional ones, lasting for just one or two seasons. The choice is determined entirely due to restricted economic situation of the household. In five years-perspective, both stoves probably cost approximately the same, but despite understanding that more energy-efficient stoves have a better effect, for many it is difficult to pay a big sum at once.

"We will buy enhanced stoves if the price would be lower than Svanetian stoves or if it would be possible to pay gradually" (Female participant of consultation in Guria).

This restriction is more prominent for households who are below the poverty line, single-women households and households comprising of only pensioners.

Recreational use of forests

The use of forests for recreational purposes is rather rare and differs across regions. In Kakheti, there are many worshiping sites, which are frequented both by local population and internal or foreign tourists while there are very few such sites in Guria and Tianeti. The common problem in Kakheti is their accessibility as they are situated deep and high in the forests. The religious sites are kept very well, but camping sites are oftentimes littered:

"Up to 15-20 km from Angokhi are beautiful waterfalls. Villagers go, but as for tourists to visit it, the road is needed (Female participant in Angokhi).

The schools rarely take pupils to the forests; parents also seldom take children there.

Ownership of forests

Ownership entails usage right, legal or customary, and protection. The feeling of ownership of forests differs across geographic vicinity of settlement to forest and across gender. The ownership is very high among men living in villages bordering forests. The ownership is expressed both in a protest against use of forests by private businesses, and also in understanding of the need of their protection.

"The forest is behind my house, and if I cut the tree today, tomorrow my house may be flooded." (Men in Angokhi).

Villagers living near forests claim a control over forest use for themselves. The population in Zoti, an isolated village situated in highlands of Guria, proposed to form village committee, which will check the acclaimed needs of inhabitants for wood materials for the construction or repair of their wooden houses, and will issue cutting permit.

Key findings for proposed project

- Wood for fuel and as construction material is used frequently
- Mostly women use fuel wood and control their consumption;
- Men use the forest much more intensively than women. In some places, women do not go to the
 forest at all. Men use forest mostly for obtaining fuel wood and construction materials and collecting
 economically profitable non-timber products, while women use forests for collecting berries, fruit
 and herbs mostly for home consumption, but for selling as well;
- The feeling of ownership of forest differs by the distance of settlement from the forest. It is much higher in villages located near forests. The feeling was expressed mostly by men.
- Attitude to using briquettes is positive due to experience of their use in public institutions. As the
 women constitute the majority of employees of such organisations, they are most active proponents
 of briquette use.
- The use of forests for recreational purposes is not widely spread. Schoolchildren are rarely taken
 for camping into forests. A bit more frequented are sites of worship, but their remote location and
 lack of roads makes them difficult to access.

9. Gender Composition of Staff of the Ministry of Environmental Protection and Agriculture

The forestry sector is dominated by male employees. In the Ministry of Environmental Protection and Agriculture (MoEPA) departments of Biodiversity and Forest Policy, Department of Environmental Supervision (DES) and National Forestry Agency (NFA) are governmental bodies responsible for forests. Protected areas are managed by LEPL" Agency of Protected Areas (APA)".

Staff of the ministry

As can be seen from Table 8, male personnel comprise 86.1 percent of the staff of all three bodies managing forests. Men are in the majority and comprise 75 percent on decision-making positions. The heads of all three departments are men.

Table 8: Gender distribution of the staff responsible for forest management in MoEPA

Positions	Number of Males	Number of Females	Total
Department of Biodiversity			
Head	1		1
Deputy head		1	1
Division head	1	1	2
Number of decision-makers	2	2	4
Employees	12	8	20
Total	14	10	24
National Forestry Agency (NFA)			
Head	1		1
Deputy head	2	1	3
Division head	2		2
Services head	3	1	4
Number of decision-makers	8	2	10
Employees	378	95	473
Total	386	97	483
Department of Environmental Supervision (DES)			
Head	1		1
Deputy head	2	1	3
Division head	2		2
Services head	4	4	8
Territorial body head	8		8
Number of decision makers	17	5	22
Employees	788	82	870
Total	805	87	892
<u>Total</u>			
Decision-makers	27	9	36
Percent	75	25	100
Employees	1,178	185	1,363
Percent	86.4%	13.6%	100%
All	1,205	194	1,399
Percent	86.1%	13.9%	100%

Source: Interviews with heads and deputy heads of departments

In the regional branches of the NFA, similar gender imbalance exists. In Kakheti, out of 44 employees, only five are women. They work in the sphere of analyses (three persons) and services (two persons). In Mtsketa-Mtianeti, among 35 employees only four are women, who work as analysts and in chancellery. In Guria, the forestry department employs 25 persons. The head and deputy heads are men. The department has two divisions in Ozurgeti, Lanchkhuti and Chokhatauri, which are both headed by men. Three women work on analyses and two more in chancellery.

Gender imbalance in the forestry sector is accounted by Ministry staff and heads of territorial departments of targeted regions as rooted in sex differences, namely physical strength and endurance needed for fulfilling the tasks associated with being a ranger, in most cases an entry point to the profession. This is linked with the lack of women with adequate education since women are reluctant to pursue the profession of a forester. Therefore, women who work in forestry are specialized on forestry policy and analysis and are not engaged in actual inspection of forests.

Education in forestry

There are not many possibilities for acquiring the profession of a forester. All three levels of education in forestry, Bachelor, Master and PhD are provided by only two Universities, namely the Agriculture University of Georgia and Georgian Technology University. Master's and bachelor's degrees are available at Batumi Shota Rustaveli University and Tbel Abuseridze Educational University of Georgian Patriarchy, Master's degrees are provided at Ilia University, Vocational education in forestry (III, IV, V levels) can be obtained in Batumi University and of levels I-III in vocational colleges "Horizon", Ozurgeti and Javakhishvili Borjomi Private School. Vocational education programme - Forest Work Specialist (Level IV) in Akhaltsikhe, VET college "OPIZARI", in Kachreti VET college "AISI" in Kobuleti - VET college "NEW WAVE" and in Mtskheta, VET college "Tsinamdzghvriantkari". For the period of 2010-2014, the total number of Bachelor Forestry programs graduates amounted to about 295 students, 29 graduates were awarded the master's degree and only one received a PhD degree at Agricultural University of Georgia. The most problematic issues students are facing is a poor knowledge base, lack of motivation to become a forester, outdated curricula and training modules, lack of modern training infrastructure and materials, and poor opportunities for on-the-job and mid-career training (Forest Education, 2015).

10. General Conclusions and Implications for the Project

It has become obvious that women on the one hand are still negatively impacted due to gender stereotypes, but on the other hand also have the potential to be important change agents in achieving the overall objective to enable the implementation of forest sector reform in Georgia to reduce GHG emissions from forest degradation. However, to strengthen women in their agency capacities is only one pillar to achieve a sustainable change. The societal and organisational structures also need to be supported in order to provide an enabling environment for gender-responsive governance.

Based on the assessment, five intervention areas are identified:

- 1) Strengthening of gender competencies in partner structures
- 2) Gender-responsive framework conditions
- 3) Women as key actors and target group
- 4) Access of women to resources and benefits of the project
- 5) Gender Mainstreaming and data collection

10.1 Specific interventions for strengthening gender competencies in partner structures

As the analysis shows, gender is still in most partner institutions a concept either unknown or at a very nascent stage of being mainstreamed. Taking into account the specific role of women in the project concerning fuel use, appliance use, forest use, access to resources and benefits of the project and decision making it is crucial to create a case for action, strengthen competencies and institutionalize gender aspects in the respective partner organisations. It will enable organizations to implement the Forest Sector Reform and the market development for energy efficient appliances and alternative fuels in a gender-sensitive manner.

The following interventions in the partner structures have to be considered to close specific gender gaps identified in the gender assessment:

- With the new mandate under the Forest Sector Reform of also supervising forest use, the Department of Environmental Supervision will in future engage even more with local population to control illegal activities in the forests. This may lead to potential conflict with forest users, men and women alike. It is therefore crucial to capacitate the Department on gender-differentiated aspects of forest, wood and non-timber forest products use. Further, it is essential to ensure gender-mainstreaming of the new training system and include a module/component that focuses solely on the gendered nature of patterns in forest and fuel use. For the institutionalization of gender perspectives gender focal points/resource persons should be appointed in partner structures (MoEPA, NFA, DES, ARDA). These focal points should ensure that gender aspects are considered in the strategies, Standard Operational Procedures (SOPs) and activities of the respective institutions. Once respective persons are identified, training needs need to be addressed based on clear terms of reference of their role as gender resource persons. In addition, a network among them should be established to facilitate exchange and lessons learned.
- Changes in cultural attitudes towards accepting women in non-traditional jobs do happen, However it is a long-term process and requires management support and decision-making consistency. Partners will comply with the project's policies including a Human Resource Policy that will clearly describe equal opportunity for women, fair treatment and non-discrimination. This will also be extended to capacity building, skill development and trainings to ensure that specific efforts are designed so that women are included in the training programmes and any community project, such as local content and livelihood community programme activities (as described in the Environmental and Social Management Plan, ESMP). In addition, all job advertisements will specifically encourage women to apply. A set of monitoring indicators have been developed as part of the preparation process for the ESIA that will be regularly monitored to determine progress on ensuring that gender-related issues have been properly addressed by the project.
- Decisions at household levels, including investment decisions, are mostly done jointly by spouses, but in cases of disagreement men more often have a final say. In addition, many women-led households are more vulnerable to poverty and have specific needs in lending processes. It is therefore crucial that in the implementation of consumer financing instruments for EE-AF solutions, the identified financial institutions providing loans to households for EE stoves and/or alternative fuels receive gender-specific advice on the design of loan programmes based on a need's assessment. This will ensure that gender aspects are considered by the financial institutions.

10.2 Specific interventions to establish gender-responsive framework conditions

Key for success and sustainability of project activities is a) the creation of a legislative and regulative framework, which safeguards project interventions and b) the development of implementation plans and

standard operating procedures, which provide guidance for a medium-term period to all involved stakeholders. Since regulations, plans and SOPs set strategic directions, it is critical that gender-aspects are considered properly when developing and implementing them. Gender-responsiveness and gender-sensitivity should be set as a minimum standard. Enhancing gender capacities in partner structures is an important step for ensuring gender-responsive frameworks. Both intervention areas should closely be linked.

The following processes should be reviewed by a gender expert, guaranteeing that revised or new policies and regulations are gender-sensitive and responsive:

- Sustainable FMPs and business plans to ensure they are gender sensitive and -responsive, equally
 reflecting areas traditionally used by men and women;
- Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) on the provision of sustainably produced fuelwood and implementation of SFM by NFA / on forest supervisions by DES / on the financial investment instruments of ARDA;
- Policies and regulations for the EE-AF sector.

Any further regulations and policies that might take place and be advised by project staff will also have to be reviewed to ensure gender-responsiveness and gender-sensitivity.

10.3 Specific interventions to include women as key actors

The assessment shows that women face constraints to participate in decision making in their households and public processes. Reasons are manifold: As clearly stated in the gender assessment, men have more power in the private realm as they have a higher income and own and control more property than women do. Poverty is the problem for a large part of the population, but women are affected by it on a larger scale than men are. Women-headed households, single member families, which mostly comprise of women or elderly, among which are more women than men, are the most vulnerable people. Moreover, women are more prone to time poverty as they usually combine employment with care-giving responsibilities, leaving almost no time for leisure activities and personal development.

To achieve the overall project objective, it is critical to include **women as key actors** and change agents. By acknowledging women as key actors, their role and visibility within the society will be increased, which in turn can lead to a transformative change by giving more opportunities to women. Nonetheless, even by including women more actively in planning and decision-making processes, the measures need to be designed to address the barriers women are facing. The project should focus on the following measures to integrate women as key actors and decision makers:

- To address the aspect of time poverty, the project activities (such as trainings and consultations) should not take part in the evening hours, during weekends and over longer periods of time (more than two or three days) away from their home town, as to not collide with their duties at home. If possible, the provision of childcare services during the planned measures and activities should be made available. In addition, to provide protected space, women specific consultations should be held in the women rooms (in Kakheti region).
- In the development and implementation of sustainable forest management plans in Guria, Kakheti and Mtskheta-Mtianeti, women need to be included in the planning and decision-making processes regarding FMPs. Based on the minimum target of 30% share of women, any consultation processes with local communities should include this amount or ideally reflecting the gender composition of the target municipality. Given the low number of women as elected representatives in municipal councils, the goal should be to always specifically invite all women who have a seat in the municipal council. In order to make the most of existing institutional mechanisms, the municipal Gender Focal

Point should be informed and whenever possible included in processes. The employment of women for fuelwood and timber marketing should be encouraged. Women in general have a higher educational attainment and second, have a better understanding and access to the main consumer target group, since women control the use of fuel and oven use. To include higher numbers of women as forest patrollers and inspectors in the DES, it must be ensured that the infrastructure is appropriate for women as well (bathroom, changing rooms, safety precautions) and all staff has been undergone a Code of Conduct including aspects of sexual harassment.

- For a sustainable EE-AF supply chain development, it is critical to encourage the participation of female entrepreneurs. Women's rooms in municipalities can be used and/or reactivated for additional women's-only training and coaching sessions to provide a safe space. Training of Trainers (ToT) can be used in two ways to improve women's participation: First ToT can be specifically held for women with the purpose of women training women and second, to generate a gender balance in the talent pool of trainers. This allows women to generate an additional income and be in an instructor's position in front of a mixed-gender group (which helps overcoming stereotypes). While scouting for potential trainers and female trainees, women cooperatives can serve here as multipliers. Women cooperatives also have a potentially crucial role in the supply chain of raw materials for alternative fuel production. They can help in identifying as well as strengthening existing and new female EE-AF producers to adequately represent women as asset holders and incorporate their experiences and perspectives. As has been pointed out in the assessment, women have a stronger voice in the NGO sector. Hence, advocacy and information campaigns need to be organized and led by women's organisations to increase women's visibility and generate knowledge within the community on the key role women play for the successful implementation of EE-AF solutions.
- To address women's specific requirements, the project will work with the concerned municipalities, the Gender Focal points established in the municipalities, and the Women's Rooms that are available (alternative venues will be established within the administrative buildings in those municipalities that do not have Women's Rooms yet). They can be used as public venues regarding specific issues that women might want to address and discuss, including domestic violence. As seen in Kakheti during the consultation process, the authorities mentioned an increase in domestic violence reporting since efforts had been made by the municipalities to bring awareness on domestic violence within the communities.
- The Project's Stakeholder Engagement Plan presents the proposed grievance mechanism. The availability of the grievance mechanism will be presented and communicated in the concerned municipalities and villages and also during the elaboration of the Sustainable FMP, the Livelihood Programmes and Local Content initiatives It will also be published in the municipality boards and will be introduced to the Gender Focal Points. The Stakeholder Engagement Plan discusses the need to hold meetings specifically with women (as done during the consultation process), during these meetings the project staff will remind women of the availability of the grievance mechanism.

10.4 Specific interventions to ensure access to resources and benefits of the project

Since women and especially women-led households are structurally disadvantaged in Georgia, it is essential that access to resources and benefits of the project is ensured and promoted. This includes access to fuelwood and stoves, financial support programmes, forest products and relevant information.

The project has to ensure that gender gaps in access to resources and project benefits are addressed by the following measures:

Access to fuelwood, stoves and respective support programmes:

Access to high-quality fuel is crucial for women, since they are the main users of fuelwood. The new fuelwood delivery mechanism (fuelwood harvesting, drying and storage plus delivery to households by NFA) ensures that only dry fuelwood of high quality reaches the households. At the same time, it is being used in more efficient heating and cooking appliances, which provide better heating and cooking patterns. Women as main users of fuelwood for heating and cooking benefit via less exposure to inhouse fumes (reduced health impacts), faster and better heating of the house (comfort increase) and via less need of re-fueling the appliance (time saving). In addition, men do not have to collect and harvest fuelwood by themselves anymore, which also frees their time for economic activities.

To ensure that quality fuelwood benefits women and reaches also women-led households, NFA should ease the access to the fuelwood delivery system for women, especially for women-headed households. NFA should establish a respective monitoring system to track accessibility.

Other barriers encountered by women include poor access to financial capital and bank loans due to a low level of property and asset ownership as well as lack of awareness. To guarantee women's economic participation, measures to support women's access to finance and business development opportunities are needed (ADB, 2018). Recent studies highlight asymmetries in women's access to relevant resources necessary for economic development and financial sustainability in Georgia, such as business and trade networks (often a male domain), financial literacy and know-how, training and technical support and market information (Crystal, 2019). Since women are the main users of the new stoves and alternative fuels, access for women to the respective financial support programmes is therefore crucial.

The project has to ensure uptake of EE and AF with women-led households and financial incentives are attractive and accessible to women-led households as well as women who are married.

The project has to make sure that women-led households are a specific target group, being addressed via targeted measures in the awareness raising activities of the project (see below, access to information). This will lead to a high rate of women-led households being specifically informed on the benefits of EE-AF solutions. Second, to strengthen the access to the micro-finance component financial literacy workshops should be organised jointly with the gender councils and gender focal points of the municipalities. Third, a gender impact assessment should be done to assess the accessibility of loan programme for women and women led households and adjustments to the programme will be done accordingly. Fourth, it is recommended that the project commits itself to have at certain percentage of beneficiaries of the voucher programme to be women led households.

Access to forest products:

The assessment has shown that women collect non-timber forest products (NTFP) mainly for non-commercial use. In principle, NTFP also provide a potential source of income for women via value chain development. According to the new Forest Code, there are no restrictions on collection of non-timber forest products for household consumption purposes. It will still be allowed to access the forest and to collect these products. For commercial use negotiations have to take place to include the commercial utilization of these products by rural communities into the SFMPs (see above proposed measures on women's participation in SFMP development).

The project has to ensure that collection of NTFP for personal consumption by women is respected by DES in its forest supervision function (see proposed measures above). In addition, it has to enable rural communities and especially women to create additional income sources via commercial utilization of NTFPs, if possible. To facilitate livelihood improvement, the Accredited Entity is in discussion with an international donor to add a livelihood component to the project. This component will focus on creating

additional livelihood value chains for NTFP products and agro-forestry value chains with a specific focus on women. The component is under development and will be integrated in the project at the end of 2020.

Access to information on forest use and alternative fuels and energy efficient stoves:

Access to information for women is a pre-condition to participate in discussions and to facilitate women's decision-making. Women need to be informed about the changes in forest use, the opportunities linked to it and about the benefits and opportunities in energy efficiency and use of alternative fuels. Timely and transparent information targeted to women and women-led households will enable them to take informed decision on household investments and potential income generation opportunities. The foreseen awareness activities of the project (Activity 2.3) should take these aspects into account by utilizing instruments and mechanisms, which directly target women and women-led households.

To facilitate access to information for this specific group the awareness activities should include the following design elements:

- Include the institutional mechanism of the municipal gender focal point and gender council for advocating purposes;
- Establish working relations between local information points and municipal gender focal points to reach women and to feed in diverse women's perspectives;
- Focus household advisory services for EE-AF solutions specifically on women-headed and vulnerable households in order to increase the information sovereignty among before mentioned households.
- To gender-mainstream all awareness materials

Lastly, household advisory services for EE-AF should specifically focus on women-headed and vulnerable households in order to increase the information sovereignty among before mentioned households.

10.5 Specific interventions to ensure gender mainstreaming

Gender Mainstreaming should be ensured through either external experts or by building up internal capacities. This is essential to ensure that any campaign, knowledge management and compilation of information specific to the forest sector reform and fuel use includes implicitly and explicitly the gender dimension. Successful gender mainstreaming and gender-responsive policy making depends on the availability of **gender disaggregated data** and needs to be supported throughout the project.

References

Asian Development Bank, ADB (2018). Georgia. Country Gender Assessment, https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/479186/georgia-country-gender-assessment.pdf.

Badurashvili, I., E.Kapanadze, and Sh.Tsiklauri. (2010). "Generations and Gender Survey in Georgia." II wave Report. Tbilisi: Georgian Centre of Population Research / UNFPA.

Center of environmental information (2014). Estimation of environmental protection education in Georgia. Tbilisi. In Georgian.

Civil Code of Georgia (2006). https://matsne.gov.ge/document/download/31702/75/en/pdf.

Constitution of Georgia. https://matsne.gov.ge/en/document/View/30346.

CRRC (2014). NDI: Women's Political Participation in Georgia, 2014. Retrieved on October 2015 from www.caucasus barometer.org/en/no2014ge.

CRRC (2017). Casucasus barometer. https://caucasusbarometer.org/en/cb2017ge/HLTHRAT-by-RESPSEX. Last accessed in May,10, 2019.

Crystal (2019. Social Impact Measurement, 2019. A Summary of Social outcomes of Crystal's Operations with its Business Clients.

Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ), "Gender Strategy – Gender Pays Off", March 2012.

EBRD (2016). Population's Life Experiences in Georgia Survey.

GEOSTAT (2018). Women and Men in Georgia.

Green Climate Fund, Gender Policy and Action Plan, March 2015, GCF/B.09/10, Annex II, section IV, paragraph 4.4.

Green Climate Fund, "Gender Policy and Action Plan", June 2018, GCF/B.20/07.

Green Climate Fund, "Updated Gender Policy and Action Plan 2018 - 2020", March 2015, GCF/B.09/10.

Green Climate Fund, "Guiding Framework and Procedures for Accrediting National, Regional and International Implementing Entities and Intermediaries, Including the Fund's Fiduciary Principles and Standards and Environmental and Social Safeguards", 7 May 2014, GCF/B.07/02.

Forest Education Strategy (2015). Recommendations for developing forest education strategy in Georgia.

Hakkert, R.; Sumbadze, N. (2017). Gender monograph: Gender Analysis of 2014 Georgian General Population Census Data. UNFP: Tbilisi.

IDFI (2013). Statistics of Public Servants in the Public Authorities of Georgia in Terms of Gender. https://idfi.ge/en/statistics-of-public-servants-in-the-public-authorities-of-georia.

IDFI (2017). National Assessment of Georgian Municipalities.

https://idfi.ge/en/national_assessment_of_georgian_municipalities. Last accessed on April 20, 2019.

Labor Code of Georgia (2013). https://matsne.gov.ge/en/document/download/1155567/5/en//pdf. Last accessed May 5, 2019.

Law of Georgia on Gender equality. https://matsne.gov.ge/en/document/download/91624/3/en/pdf. Last accessed May 10, 2019.

Local Self-Government Code (2014).

https://matsne.gov.ge/en/document/download/2244429/15/en/pdf. Last accessed May 5, 2019.

Lutsevych, O. (2013). Chatham House briefing paper. How to Finish Revolution. Civil Society and democracy in Georgia, Moldova and Ukraine. January. REP BP 2013/01.

NACRES (2019). Eco-tourism Development for Borjomi Municipality State Forest Fund. Draft Report.

NDI (2018). NDI Poll.

Regional Development Strategies 2014-2021. www.mrdi.gov.ge/en/news/regional-development strategies-2014-2021-regions-georgia.

Rural Development Strategy of Georgia 2017-2020. Enpard.ge/wp-content/.../Rural-Development Strategy-of –Georgia-2017-2020.pdf. Last retrieved May 10. 2019.

Schimall, S. (2015). Gender analysis for the GIZ program Integrated Biodiversity management in the South Caucasius (IBiS).

Strategy of Agricultural Development in Georgia 2015-2020. www.moa.gov.ge/Download/Files/227. last retrieved on May 10, 2019.

Sumbadze, N. (2015). Access to University education: barriers and ways of overcoming them. Tbilisi. IPS.

Transparency International (2014). Study of Public perception on the work of local governments. (in Georgian). http://caucasusbarometer.org/ge/ti2015ge/LOCGOVTU/.

Transparency International (2016). Challenges of maternal and child health in Georgia. https://www.transparency.ge/en/blog/chall;enges-maternal-child-health-georgia. Last accessed May 10, 2019.

UNDP (2018a). Human Development Indices and Indicators: 2018 Statistical Update.

UNDP (2018b). Gender equality in Georgia.

UNDP (2017). Scaling-up multi-hazard early warning system and the use of climate information in Georgia.

UNFP. 2014 General Population Census. https://georgia.unfpa.org/en/publications.

UN WOMEN (2013). Public Perceptions on Gender Equality in Politics and Business.

UN WOMEN (2015). Gender and employment in the South Caucasus and Western CIS.

UN WOMEN (2018a). Turning Promises into Actions: Gender Equality in the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development.

UN WOMEN (2018b). Women's economic inactivity and engagement in informal sector in Georgia.

UN WOMEN (2018c). Gender Assessment of Agriculture and Local Development Systems in Georgia.

WHO (2013). Global and Regional Estimates of Violence Against Women: Prevalence and Health Effects of Intimate Partner Violence and Non-partner Sexual Violence. Geneva: WHO.

World Bank (2016). Georgia: Recent Trends and Drivers of Poverty Reduction.

World Bank (2017). Gender based violence.

World Bank (2018a). Occupation segregation and declining gender wage gap. Case Study of Georgia.

World Bank (2018b). Policy Research paper 8583.

World Economic Forum (2018). The Gender Gap Report 2018.

WVS (2014). World Value Survey. www.worldvaluesurvey.org.

Annex 1: Legal provisions and institutional mechanisms for ensuring gender equality in Georgia

- 1994. Accession of the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) without reservations.
- 2004. Establishment of Gender Equality Advisory Council in the Parliament with the mandate to develop and monitor action plan for ensuring gender equality.
- 2004. The nationalization of Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) MDG 3 promotion of gender equality and empowerment of women, has been adjusted to the Georgian context through two key targets (i) ensuring gender equality in employment and (ii) ensuring equal access to activity in the political domain and at all levels of management.
- 2006. Adoption of the State Concept on Gender Equality by the Parliament.
- 2006. Adoption of the Law of Georgia on Combating Trafficking.
- 2006. Adoption of the Law of Georgia on the Elimination of Domestic Violence, Protection and Assistance to the Victims of Domestic Violence.
- 2010. Adoption of the Law of Georgia on Gender Equality.
- 2013. Appointment of Prime Minister's Assistant on Human Rights and Gender Equality Issues.
- 2013. Establishment of Gender Equality Department as a standing unit in the structure of the Public Defender's Office.
- 2014. Adoption of the Law on Non-discrimination.
- 2014. Signing the Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence (Istanbul Convention).
- 2016. Presentation of initial plan of Nationalization of SDGs. Georgia is among 193 signatories of the 2030 Agenda of Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), 17 principals of sustainable development make explicit commitments to gender equality both as a stand-alone goal and as a cross-cutting theme across all the SDGs. SDG 5 refers to gender equality and has 14 indicators.
- 2017. Ratification of the Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence. (Istanbul Convention).
- 2017. Establishment of the Inter-agency Commission on Gender Equality, Violence against Women and Domestic Violence Issues.
- 2018. Establishment of Human Rights Department in the Ministry of Internal Affairs.
- 2018. Adoption of National Action Plan for 2018-2020 on the Human Rights.
- 2018. Adoption of National Action Plan for 2018-2020 on Women, Peace and Security (UN SCR 1325).
- 2018. Adoption of National Action Plan for 2018-2020 on the Measures for Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence and Protection of Victims/Survivors.

Annex 2: List of groups and persons consulted

#	Municipality	Community	Stakeholder	Men	Women	Total
1	Tbilisi	n/a	MoEPA (Biodiversity and Forestry Division, NFA)	1	3	4
2	Tbilisi	n/a	MoEPA (Environmental Supervision)	0	1	1
3	Tbilisi	n/a	WWF	1	0	1
4	Telavi	Telavi	Regional Government	3	1	4
5	Telavi	Telavi	Regional Forestry Service Department	2	0	2
6	Telavi	Vardisubani	Community Members	15	0	15
7	Akhmeta	Akhmeta	Municipality staff	1	2	3
8	Akhmeta	Angokhi	Community Members	15	2	17
9	Kvareli	Kvareli	Municipality staff	0	2	2
10	Kvareli	Shilda	Community Members	16	0	16
11	Tbilisi	n/a	WWF	1	0	1
12	Tbilisi	n/a	Energy Efficiency	1	1	2
13	Tbilisi	n/a	Green Movement and Women for Common Future	0	2	2
14	Ozurgeti, Lanchkhuri, Chokhatauri	Ozurgeti	Regional Government, 3 Municipality staff	8	11	19
15	Lanchkhuti	Zodi	Community Members	18	5	23
16	Ozurgeti	Mtispiri	Community Members	5	22	27
17	Chokhatauri	Lesa	Community Members	12	4	16
18	Ozurgeti	Ozurgeti	NFA	5	0	5
19	Dedoplistskharo	Dedoplistskharo and Khornabuji	Community Members	5	5	10
20	Dedoplistskharo	Dedoplistskharo	Municipality staff	2	1	3
21	Tbilisi	n/a	Women's Information Center	0	1	1
22	Tbilisi	n/a	Taso Foundation	0	1	1
	Total			111	64	175